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AGENDA FOR THE MEETING OF TOTNES TOWN COUNCIL

MONDAY 2ND SEPTEMBER 2024 IN THE GUILDHALL

Please note that public question time will be held prior to Full Council from 6.30pm. 
There are stairs to the Council Chamber but if any member of the public has mobility issues the Council can 
relocate to the Main Chamber.

You are hereby SUMMONED to attend a meeting of the Council, on Monday 2nd September 2024 at 7.00pm for a maximum of 120 minutes the purpose of transacting the following business:  

1. WELCOME TO ALL ATTENDING AND OBSERVING
The Chair will read out the following statement:

Welcome to everyone attending and observing the meeting.

A reminder that open proceedings of this meeting will be video recorded. If members of the public make presentations, they will be deemed to have consented to being recorded. By entering the Council Chamber attendees are also consenting to being recorded. 

This meeting is limited to 120 minutes and therefore members are asked to raise their points succinctly and not repeat the same view expressed by colleagues if it does not add to the debate.

2. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE AND DECLARATION OF INTERESTS
To receive apologies and to confirm that any absence has the approval of the Council. The Mayor will request confirmation that all Members have completed or made any necessary amendments to their Declaration of Interests.


The Council will adjourn for the following items:

Reports from County and District Councillors.
a. County Cllr Hodgson – no document.
b. District Cllr Allen – no document. 
c. District Cllr Birch – document attached.
d. District Cllr Presswell – document attached.

The Council will convene to consider the following items:

3. CLERK’S REPORT (Standing Item)
To note the Clerk's Report for August 2024 (general updates and correspondence). Document attached.

4. CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES
To approve and sign the minutes of the following Meeting: 
[bookmark: _Hlk42599467](Please note confidential minutes can be agreed but any discussion must be held in Part 2)
a. Full Council 1st July 2024 – document attached.

To note the following minutes:
b. Council Matters Committee 8th July 2024 – document attached.
c. Planning Committee 15th July 2024 – document attached.
d. Town Matters Committee 22nd July – document attached.
e. Planning Committee 19th August 2024 – document attached.

5. CONSIDERATION OF ANY MATTERS ARISING REQUIRING A DECISION
To consider any matters arising from the Minutes and to approve any recommendations from Committees (document enclosed):
(Please note confidential minutes can be agreed but any discussion must be held in Part 2)
a. Full Council 1st July 2024.
b. Council Matters Committee 8th July 2024.
c. Planning Committee 15th July 2024.
d. Town Matters 22nd July 2024.
e. Planning Committee 19th August 2024. 
[bookmark: _Hlk57805700]
6. ECONOMY WORKING GROUP – COMMUNITY ECONOMIC PLAN
To consider the Economy Working Group’s recommendation identifying stakeholders to take part in South Hams District Council’s Community Economic Plan project. Document attached. 

7. COUNCILLOR MEMBERSHIPS
To consider (no document): 
a. Cllr Trant joining the Planning Committee; and
b. a request from Stepping Stones for a councillor representative and appoint an individual(s). 

8. LIST OF MEETING DATE AND UPDATES
[bookmark: _Hlk60741624]To note a list of upcoming meeting dates, Councillor communications points and link Councillor/Councillor representatives on outside bodies updates. Document attached.

9. NEXT MEETING
To note the next meeting date of Monday 7th October 2024, 6.30pm public session, 7.00pm formal meeting in the Guildhall. 

The Council will be asked to RESOLVE to exclude the press and public “by reason of the confidential nature of the business” to be discussed and in accordance with the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960.


10. CONFIDENTIAL ITEMS FROM COMMITTEE (Standing Item)
[bookmark: _Hlk65068544]To consider any recommendations or matters arising that are considered confidential in nature. No document.
[bookmark: _Hlk83727804]
11. SOUTH HAMS FESTIVAL FUNDING
To consider a request for funding for the South Hams Festival (commercial). Document attached.

12. STAFFING AND CAPACITY UPDATE
To note an update on staffing and capacity (staffing). Verbal update.

13. ELMHIRST PROJECT (Standing Item)
To consider an update on the Elmhirst project and the delegation of costs associated with the bid process (commercially sensitive). Verbal update.

Agenda produced by:
Catherine Marlton
Town Clerk
28th August 2024

USE OF SOUND RECORDINGS AT COUNCIL & COMMITTEE MEETINGS
The open proceedings of this Meeting will be audio and video recorded. If members of the public make a representation, they will be deemed to have consented to being recorded. By entering the Council Chamber or Zoom meeting, attendees are also consenting to being recorded.

Televised, vision and sound recordings or live broadcastings by members of the press or public at Council or Committee debates are permitted and anyone wishing to do so is asked to inform the Chairman of the respective Committee of their intention to record proceedings. 































ITEM 2C – DISTRICT COUNCILLOR BIRCH REPORT

John Birch
SHDC Member for Totnes
Report to the Totnes Town Council meeting to be held on
Monday 2 September 2024

I report on the following. 

Developer and director convicted of planning breaches 
SHDC will come down hard on developers who ignore planning regulations and cause damage in our communities - that’s the message after a successful prosecution at Gloucester Crown Court on 19 August 2024. 

The Council pursued Blakesley Estates (Kingsbridge) Ltd - now known as Garden Mill Ltd - and its director, John Freeland through the courts, when in 2021 they continued building without complying with planning permission conditions on the Garden Mill development site, known locally as Locks Hill in Kingsbridge. 

Following several court hearings and unsuccessful applications by Garden Mill Ltd and Mr Freeland both pleaded guilty to breaching a temporary stop notice and an enforcement notice issued by the Council.  

Garden Mill Ltd has been ordered to pay a £100,000 fine and £40,000 costs to the Council. Mr Freeland has been ordered to pay £76,000 in fines and £80,000 in costs to the Council. They have been given 12 months in which to pay. 

Blakesley Estates bought the land with planning permission for 32 new homes, with a condition that no site clearance, preparatory work or development should take place until a scheme was put in place to protect trees on the site and limit the impact that building work and the development would have on a neighbouring Grade-II listed building. 

Despite this, work started at the site without adequate tree protection, so the Council ordered the developer to stop. However, work continued, causing even more damage to the site. 

Work finally stopped, leaving the land with a number of houses partially built and the remaining land an unfinished building site. 

Blakesley Estates then lodged an appeal with the Planning Inspectorate to restart the work, which was dismissed. Earlier this year, an inspector concluded that the developer had not complied with a planning condition and that planning permission had expired resulting in the land no longer benefitting from planning permission. 

The Council continued to pursue the company and its director through the courts and has now won its case. 

South Hams Festival 2025. 
Following the Festival briefings with town and parish councils SHDC has taken on board the various points raised and come up with a proposal for funding to assist local groups and organisations with their participation in the festival and at the same time involve the town and parish councils. The 
Council is offering capital grant funding to be matched by the town and parish councils and/or local community organisations. 

The maximum funding available is £100,000 and this is from the REPF government grant funding the Council has been awarded.  

As to direct contributions from the town and parish councils towards the running, administration and delivery of the festival SHDC is proposing £2,500 each from the towns and £500 each from the parishes. There is a possibility some of the smaller parish councils will not be able to pledge £500. In such cases the Council will encourage them to work with neighbouring councils. 

SHDC has agreed an ambitious woodland deal 
SHDC has agreed an exciting and ambitious woodland deal for a 65-acre community woodland which is going to be created in South Brent.  

With the support of the Government’s Trees for Climate Land Acquisition Fund, the Council has been able to buy the site. This initiative forms part of the Council’s our priority to tackle climate change and increase biodiversity by 20% over four years. 

Tree planting will start later this year with a community-planting event.  

Application for Certificate of lawfulness for existing use of property as a single dwellinghouse (C3) The Kingsbridge Inn, 9 Leechwell Street, Totnes (2667/24/CLE) 
The above application has been submitted to the Council for determination. Evidence is required to either support or refute the claim that the land/building has been used for the purpose described in excess of the last four years. This application is to be dealt with on the basis of factual evidence only. The planning merits of the use of the land/building do not fall to be considered. If, on the balance of probability, the careful appraisal of the factual evidence supports the claim, the Council will be obliged to issue a certificate recognising the lawful use of the land/building.  

The Council is presently researching the Council's records to seek to establish whether there exists available evidence, which might support, or indeed refute the claim. It is my view there is evidence available to refute the claim. 

You are able to view the application details online using the link below.  
https://southhams.planningregister.co.uk/Planning/Display/2667/24/CLE?cuuid=7715BE8A-2820-4DA8-B066-2934948E5412  

Moves towards cleaner marine propulsion 
With the Council’s focus on tackling climate change SHDC has been speaking to the marine community across the South Hams on the importance of electric propulsion on our waters.  

The Council is working with The Green Blue and Round Britain eRIB Challenge to find out more about the opportunities, challenges and solutions to support boat users in their move to cleaner marine propulsion. 

Communities visited SHDC at the recent Salcombe Boat Show to share their views on such a move. 

There is still time for the community to have a your say through a joint online survey at www.cognitoforms.com/RYAZ/RecreationalElectricBoatingSurvey. The closing date is Friday 30 September.  

Variation Application to the Premises Licence SHPLO593 at Morrisons Daily Totnes Service Station, Station Road, Totnes, TQ9 5LF. 
I submitted an objection to the application for a variation to the premises licence for the sale of alcohol at Morrisons Daily Totnes Service Station, Station Road, Totnes, TQ9 5LF. The basis for this objection is that in granting a variation to the existing licence for these premises it will result in alcohol being on sale for 24 hours a day for seven days a week and consequently will not promote the licensing objectives, particularly the prevention of crime, disorder, antisocial behaviour and public nuisance. 

The Morrisons’ Daily Totnes Service Station is close to an area cited within the Public Spaces Protection Order (Alcohol) 2021 issued by South Hams District Council and known as the Totnes Alcohol Protection Area. Extending the current Morrisons’ licence to sell alcohol to 24 hours will be detrimental to the aims and objectives of the Protection Order. 

The application proposes that alcohol will be sold for consumption off the premises 24 hours a day for seven days a week. Granting a variation to the existing licence will provide a further source of alcohol within an area already populated with more than sufficient licensed premises and will result in Totnes suffering a further increase in crime, disorder, anti social behaviour and public nuisance. The social problems associated with alcohol have increased in Totnes over the years and gave rise to the need to address the issue by the introduction of the Public Spaces Protection Order (Alcohol) 2021 by SHDC. 

Residents in this area already suffer noise nuisance and antisocial behaviour at all hours of the day and night. They have endured this inconvenience for a considerable period of time and the granting of the variation application will exacerbate the situation. 

There was a similar application by Morrisons in 2020 and this was refused. 

The application comes before the SWDC Licensing Sub-Committee for determination on 11 September 2024. 

Cllr John Birch 
SHDC Member for Totnes 
28 August 2024











ITEM 2D – DISTRICT COUNCILLOR PRESSWELL REPORT

District Councillor Report for Totnes Town Council
from Anna Presswell
25/06/2024

De-fibrillator at Follaton
A de-fibrillator exists within Follaton Offices but there was seen to be a need for one outside, that could be accessed at weekends when the offices where locked. 

This was kindly brought to my attention by Cllr Tobias Robshaw, who’d been contacted by a resident. Once realising the Follaton machine was unable to be accessed at a weekend emergency, she had to obtain transport to reach the next nearest machine adding an extra 40 minutes of delay to her response time. 

This is now being rectified and over the coming weeks a grant has been applied for - to have one at Kilworthy Park (West Devon Borough Council) and SHDC Follaton, we won’t know if the bid has been successful until October. After which an alternative method of funding will be reviewed. 
Costs are between £1-2000 each

Dart Vale Dentistry Totnes
I spoke at length to one of the practice managers who explained that a viable dental practice has to make about £150 per hour minimum, and to provide NHS dentists, the NHS are unable to provide this kind of reciprocal funding.

I then wrote to the management company who have taken over - the Portman Society, who set the fees. I was keen to see if there was any ‘inroad’ to establish a basic monthly payment to cover check-ups and simple procedures, cheaper than their existing plans. Please see their response letter attached.
For clarification I had never mentioned any political persuasion, though they seemed to have done some research on me. So, for political clarity from all major parties proposals: 

The new Labour government plans in brief are: 
Fill the gap of appointments with an extra 700,000 urgent and emergency dental appointments a year 
· Flood dental deserts with new dentistry graduates, with golden hellos of £20,000 for those who spend at least three years working in underserved areas
· Supervised toothbrushing for 3- to 5-year-olds, to prevent children forced to hospital to have their rotting teeth pulled out
· Reform of the dental contract, to rebuild NHS dentistry and make sure everyone who needs a dentist can get one.

Green Party: The Green Party has vowed to end Britain’s ‘dental deserts’ by restoring full access to NHS dentistry. Elected Greens will push for a new contract for NHS dentists that ensures everybody who needs an NHS dentist has access to one, backed by an additional £3bn for the dentistry budget by 2030. 

Lib Dems: The Liberal Democrats will push for a £750 million a year dental rescue plan to offer more appointments and free check-ups for children, this would mean around a quarter increase in funding on the NHS dentistry budget in England, which would help reform the NHS contract to encourage more dentists to take on NHS work.
Conservatives: £200 million recovery plan to deliver millions more NHS dental appointments 
NHS dentists given a ‘new patient’ payment of between £15 to £50 to treat around a million new patients who have not seen an NHS dentist in two years or more
· Around 240 dentists offered one-off payments of up to £20,000 for working in under-served areas for up to three years
· ‘Smile for Life’ initiative, offering advice to parents and parents-to-be on oral care for baby gums and milk teeth
· Minimum NHS activity value rising from £23 to £28
· ‘Dental vans’ in rural areas to reach isolated communities
· A water fluoridation programme.

Railway Bridge Graffiti
Whilst walking the dog I noticed the rail bridge by the Rare Breeds Farm, heavily graffitied. I worried this was so visible for tourists accessing the farm and have reported it to Network Rail for action to be taken through their standard ‘graffiti reporting’ site.

[image: A bridge over water with dogs walking on path
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Totnes Leisure Centre
I spoke at length with Jon Parkinson (Senior Leisure Contracts Officer SHDC) regarding the lack of implementation of any of the small projects discussed at the end of last year to start the refurbishment programme of our Leisure Centre.

The management company Fusion have had financial issues and at present are hesitant to borrow anymore money, to progress with the Leisure Centre. Monies were in part borrowed from SHDC so they are in discussion as to how this can be resolved. There is a meeting planned with Totnes District Councillors and Jon on Tuesday 3rd September 5pm (day after the Town Council meeting). I’m sure we all will urge some urgent progress on this stalled situation yet again and get clarity on solutions or alternatives of funding. In recent years in Cornwall some of their Leisure Centres became Community Trusts to enable them to deliver a quality service to their community, examples are Wadebridge, Launceston, Camelford (who also have installed a biomass boiler).

Once we have complete clarity of the picture and the input of Tadpool at the meeting. We will report back to the Town Council, and if necessary and requested, invite Jon to present to the Council.
On the plus side, Jon is awaiting a couple of quotes for solar panels for the roof I believe funded by SHDC, and will have an update in 2/3 weeks. 


ITEM 3 – CLERK’S REPORT

Full Council Monday 2nd September 2024 – Clerk’s Report
General updates from the Town Clerk and the Governance and Projects Manager
Please note that the last Clerk’s report covers the period from 10th June, July and August 2024
Judy Westacott MBE – We said a fond farewell to Judy at a service in St Mary’s and a wake at the Royal Seven Stars. She will be remembered with respect by her colleagues and the idea of an award in her honour will be considered in due course.
Annual Town Meeting – The meeting was well attended and positive in tone. The Community Award nominations and winners were thrilled, and we could consider how to increase engagement and attendance for 2025.
Elections/co-option/new councillor preparation – We have welcomed Cllr Tobias Robshaw and Cllr Matt Trant to the team by cooption and election. Both candidates bring unique insights and experience to the Council.
Meetings galore – We have had a lot of meetings, introduced the new Working Group and Strategy Delivery Group meetings as well as holding a Planning committee in August during the recess.
OSSRW Plan – there has been a lot of officer and Councillor time spent on reworking the OSSRW. A final draft which SHDC have seen and commented on is tabled for September Full Council
Cemetery –  June and July have been uncharacteristically busy, with four full burials between 31st July and 6th August. In June and July:
· 10 burials have been processed, one for cremated remains (this involves grave marking, checking deeds, updating burial ledgers and coffin checks as well as liaison with funeral directors and the grave digger);
· Deed of grants issued for 4 new burial plots.
· Deed of grant transfers for 3 existing burial plots.
· 2 memorial applications processed.

Additional time is being spent by the town maintenance team on cutting back brambles and trees. Grounds maintenance contract management and oversight continues. The Grounds maintenance contract specification will be reviewed via the Environment and Public Realm Working Group in September to allow for an external tendering process.
Christmas 
· the last of the infrastructure required to power the Plains lights will be completed in September. These will be then tested before the installation of the annual lights in November. 
· The Christmas Light Switch On is scheduled for 26th November 2024 and organisation is well underway by the team.
· The applications to trade have now closed. Once again, we were hugely oversubscribed this year and the quality and range of traders is excellent. A report will be going to Council Matters in September detailing further updates.
Civic Hall – access issues have improved following regular meetings and partnership working with SHDC as the market operator. Additional parking and line marking has been authorised which will protect the exit routes in case of an emergency.
Market Square and hire of SHDC Spaces – We have come to an agreement with SHDC about the hire of spaces and fees for closure of the car park in the Market square during large community events. Thank you to Cllr Birch for chasing this.
DCC engagement – I have attended a ‘Highways Connect’ event and a forum hosted by DALC with senior DCC highways officers and circulated information. I am still waiting to hear back from correspondence about closer working with DCC from April.
Anti-social behaviour and community safety – the system of logging and reporting all incidents has resulted in additional resources being allocated to the town and a drop in incidents. Can Councillors please continue to independently report any issues using the online system as well us letting us know.
Community Grant Applications – the awards have been positively received and many thank you responses received. Some disappointment that the funding couldn’t stretch further from a couple of applicants.
Community Economic Plan (CEP) – The draft steering group proposal will be considered by Full Council in September. The first meeting to launch the CEP will be held on 17th September. Further updates will be circulated to all members.
Totnes Conservation Area Appraisal and Management Plan – This appears to be on hold for now.
Castle Street – We have done the work needed from our side and are just waiting for DCC to install the new large column in replacement for the current small bollard. It is anticipated that this will happen on 28th August. There have been no further major incidents as yet so we are hopeful with the addition of this solid deterrent this will stop further damage to historic facades.
Museum – Regular meetings with Trustees continue. Some render fell off the frontage of the building and the Town Maintenance Officer has made this safe and repairs will be undertaken.
Damage to Guildhall– Unfortunately the ‘old’ Guildhall door was one of the most recent casualties of graffiti. Because of the CCTV footage we understand Police have been able to identify and make an arrest.
Leak (!) – Quite the shock to be called out to water pouring through the ceiling of the Guildhall cells on the 22nd June. Huge thank you to Sara who also dashed in and helped isolate it and clear it up. Fortunately, no major damage done and plumbing repaired.
Waste management and town cleanliness – we are doing our best to work with SHDC to improve the appearance of the town and overcome issues with waste management. They have been suffering with a serious staffing shortage in the team during August. I have been asked by the Inter-authority meeting to write to Andy Bates to outline our continued concerns and will cc to all members.
Key meetings, training and CPD attended:
· 10th June – Inter Authority meeting of C Cllr, D Cllrs, Mayor, Deputy and Chairs of committee
· 12th June – Meeting with Chair of Museum Trust
· 24th June – Community Economic Plan meeting with Cllrs and SHDC officers
· 26th June – Regional Society of Local Council Clerks (SLCC) Training Day
· 27th June – Office closed for Judy’s funeral
· 3rd July – Interviewing for Town Maintenance Officer
· 4th July – Meeting with local Polce Sergeant and Cllr Police Advocate
· 4th July - Meeting with SHDC officers and Chair of Traffic and Transport Forum reference Green Travel plan
· 10th July – Meeting with Highways Officer on Fore Street
· 11th July – Meeting with new Localities Officer from SHDC, Chris Pattinson
· 16th July – Legionella Training
· 18th July – Highways Forum with DCC officers – facilitated by DALC
· 18th July – meeting with SHDC officers reference Green Travel plans
· 24th July – NALC webinar – Decoding AI
· 25th July – SLCC meeting of Larger Town Clerks
· 25th July – SHDC briefing on South Hams Festival 2025
· 29th July – Meeting with Caring Town
· 30th July – Meeting with Chamber of Commerce representatives
· 1st August – Meeting with the new Community Development Manager at SHDC
· 13th August - Meeting with local Polce Sergeant and Cllr Police Advocate
· 13th August – meeting with residents reference Castle Meadow access
· 15th August – Highways Connect Webinar on Self Help schemes
· 19th August -  Inter Authority meeting of C Cllr, D Cllrs, Mayor, Deputy and Chairs of committee
· 22nd August -  Meeting with Museum Trustees
· 28th August – DALC meeting
Staffing – We have said goodbye to Tom and welcomed Paul Chambers as our new Town Maintenance Officer. Paul has been with SHDC for many years as their Property Maintenance Manager and also with the fire service on a retained basis. He will continue to serve on call while he is with us so don’t be alarmed if you see him running off to a shout!
We have had a bit of a juggle in August with staff leave and some sickness. Council Matters will be updated in September.
Administration 
·  There are still some challenges with the IT support contract which are being monitored and challenged as necessary. 
· We have implemented a new system of sending out ‘for information’ emails to all Councillors once a week on a Friday to cut down on the volume in the hope that more urgent correspondence isn’t lost.
· Sara has undertaken a review and tidy of our filing structure which is really helpful and means we have less ‘front facing’ folders on the server.
· Tina has set up online payroll servicing which allows staff to receive and review pay slips electronically.
Town Maintenance
We had a bit of a gap between Tom leaving and Paul starting with us and there is plenty of work completed, current and planned, including:
· External survey of all assets will be happening in the next month which will create a comprehensive list of remedial works. Council Matters will be updated in due course.
· Inspection of Guildhall cottage – remedials required and in train.
· Emergency remedial works to the Museum completed. Further work required.
· Hatching painting on fire exits around the Civic Hall ongoing.
· CCTV repair work following arson completed.
· Fire alarm sensor upgrade underway in Birdwood following repeated tripping of alarm.
· Legionella checks and remedial works complete
· Grass cutting and planter maintenance ongoing – inspection of planters to feed into a Council Matters report is underway.
· The flagpole is coming down to be repaired and tidied up.
· New H and S inspection checklists for using equipment is being implemented.
· Support for the Elizabethan and our own Artisan markets
NALC/DALC/SLCC/RSN key updates

NALC - Office for Place mini conference on urban design and placemaking

The Office for Place will be holding an online mini conference on 18 September from 10am-12pm. Called Places at Pace, the conference will look at how urban design and placemaking can contribute to economic and social outcomes, champion the benefits of raising place quality, and how the different organisations involved in the planning system can effectively work together to deliver better homes and places. Sessions at the event will cover good placemaking, the benefits of design codes, creating sustainable neighbourhoods, the opportunities of digital and data, and the role of the Office for Place and local government. This event is free to attend and open to all.

SLCC - Meeting with MHCLG
Last week we met with colleagues from the Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local Government for the first time since the general election. They updated us on the changes within the department and directorates in the immediate post-election period in terms of local government strategy. While these are early days, we were encouraged by their clear enthusiasm to engage with us on these matters and other issues of importance to us including devolution, government funding to our sector, ongoing concerns about civility and respect and local audit. In response to our specific point, we were also pleased to note renewed government interest in enabling remote or hybrid meetings.

SLCC - 
	Local Government Pay Claim 2024/25 – Update


You may recall that on 15 July we set out that while one union (GMB) had accepted this year’s offer, it had been rejected by the two other unions, UNISON and UNITE.
Both organisations are now moving to a ballot for industrial action of their members. UNITE have advised that their ballot will begin on 27 August and end on 15 October while the UNISON ballot will start on 4 September and finish on 16 October.
Therefore, the pay award from 1 April 2024 will AGAIN be delayed until mid to late October at the earliest

NALC - Precept analysis
NALC published its annual analysis of council tax levels of local precepting authorities for the 2024/25 financial year. NALC publishes analysis of local council tax levels for 2024/25 - News

RSN - 
			We cautiously welcome the recent housing reforms proposed in the National Planning Policy Framework (NPPF). However, it is crucial that new houses are built that are affordable and in the right places with the right tenure to meet local demand.  These homes also need access to essential infrastructure, such as schools, jobs, and healthcare.
 
Our initial analysis of the proposed annual housing requirements reveals significant changes:
· Predominantly Rural areas: An increase of 70.2%, equating to 35,215 additional houses (from 50,191 to 85,406), or 6.0 houses per 1,000 dwelling stock.
· Predominantly Urban areas: An increase of 6.4%, equating to 14,267 additional houses (from 221,827 to 236,094), or 0.9 houses per 1,000 dwelling stock.
The Rural Services Network team will be examining these proposals in more detail, aligning them with our Delivering for Rural campaign. We will be consulting with our member organisations including our Local Authority planning departments to formulate a comprehensive response to the NPPF consultation, which closes on Tuesday, 24th September. Your input is vital to ensure our collective rural perspective is well-represented.
NALC - Meetings with DEFRA and MHCLG

After the general election interregnum, the machinery of government has cracked into action! Justin Griggs, head of policy and communications, and I were briefed on new ministerial teams and plans for the new government’s five missions in separate meetings with senior officials from DEFRA and the Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local Government (MHCLG). We stressed that NALC was keen to play a positive part and that our councils can contribute much to the government’s missions on economic growth, clean energy, community safety, promoting opportunity and improving health. We used the opportunities to press the importance of extending the devolution agenda to rural areas and including our tier of local government, not just stopping at metro mayors. As our president, Baroness Scott of Needham Market said in the House of Lords recently, neighbourhood planning is crucial in providing housing and promoting economic prosperity, and we pressed for the continuation of grant funding and other support. On funding, we called for a multi-year financial settlement with no extension of referendum principles and for our councils to have direct access to funding streams such as the continuation of the Community Ownership Fund. We also urged the government to revisit standards as part of their reset and plans to rebuild local government. Officials committed to further meetings as the new government’s priorities and policy programme become clearer.

NALC - New report on devolution

Staying on the subject of devolution, Justin was at a Future Governance Forum event at County Hall in London last week for the launch of their report Impactful Devolution: a new framework for inclusive local growth and national renewal. Principally focussed on regional devolution, the report puts forward a programme to help deliver Labour’s missions for government and drive local growth, calling for a new devolution framework built on partnership. Justin was at the event to engage with attendees and speakers on the role our councils can play in devolution, taking the opportunity to speak to the new MHCLG minister Jim McMahon MP where he congratulated him on his appointment, welcomed his remarks that “with more devolution we need more localism and community empowerment”, and stressed this should include our councils as local leaders. Both LGC and TheMJ have write ups of the minister's speech. Impactful Devolution: a new framework for inclusive local growth and national renewal








Correspondence log
June 
	Date
	 
	Enquiry
	response

	04/05/2024
	Phone
	MoP trying to find a lost vehicle that was parked in Totnes last week. 
	Informed that SHDC are in charge of the car parks. Also advised to check Nursery car park because a number of people have lost their vehicles after parking there in the past. 

	05/05/2024
	Phone
	Distressed member of public with a leaking shower and no support network to help her resolve the problem.
	Offered a listening ear and advised to contact some plumbers.

	05/05/2024
	Facebook 
	Observation that there are no locations to fill a water bottle in town without having to purchase a plastic bottle of water.
	

	05/06/2024
	email
	Request to see Council Minutes of meetings in June/July 1944 to look for any discussions re the demolition of the Bailie Bridge that the Americans built.
	Advised to contact Devon County Council for archived minutes. 

	06/05/2024
	email
	Freedom of Information Act Request to provide any contracts/ agreements between Totnes Town Council and any companies providing bus stops/ advertising space in Totnes over the last 20 years.
	Responded under FOI - redacted contract provided.

	06/05/2024
	phone
	Housing enquiry
	Referred to SHDC. 

	08/05/2024
	email
	No smoking signs have been ripped out of bus stop on Coronation Road. Request for more robust signs. 
	Informed that it will be discussed by Cllr when the issue of Public Realm is discussed next. 

	11/05/2024
	email
	Visitor to Totnes expressing disappointment that the public toilets were all closed so the only option was to go to a pub and buy a drink so they could use the facilities.
	Emailed to apologise that they had this experience whilst visiting our town. We were unaware that the toilets were closed. Reported to SHDC.

	11/05/2024
	email
	Request to speak to a planning official about changes to a church in Totnes to a domestic dwelling. 
	Advised that whilst TTC is able to give opinions on planning matters, all applications go through SHDC and they would be the best people to seek advice from. 

	12/05/2024
	In person 
	Expression of concern for the Piano bar license and potential noise pollution. 
	Informed that the application will be discussed at the next planning meeting on 17 June. 

	12/05/2024
	phone 
	Enquiry about who owns path between Furze Gardens and Meadow Close. Wanting to get permission to put in fibre broadband.
	Advised to contact SHDC. 

	14/05/2024
	email
	MoP trying to find out what happened to the memorial bench that was on Moat Hill. 
	Informed that we have spoken to a family member before but we are unaware of who changed the bench. Advised to contact SHDC. 

	18/06/2024
	email
	The project manager for the Eastgate Clock refurbishment asked if TTC want all the old records of the re-build or should he contact the museum to see if they’d like them. 
	Replied to say that TTC would like to have these. 

	 18/06/24
	email 
	Query about whether the Town Council owns the Leechwells and the footpath around it.  MoP expressed that they felt the Leechwells should be pressure washed, that the path needs clearing and cleaning as it is slippery in places and that the Leechwells sign cannot be read clearly as it is too high.
	Informed that the TTC is not responsible for either (and that there is considerable uncertainty over who owns it with no one taking responsibility). However, Cllrs will be made aware of their enquiry. 

	20/06/2024
	email
	Saturday Market enquiry 
	Referred to SHDC. 

	20/06/2024
	email
	Report of the state of the Town sign on the Newton Abbot road which is covered in stickers.
	TTC has agreed the purchase of a new sign but it’s down to Devon Highways to install and TTC continue to chase this up.

	21/06/2024
	email 
	Report of overgrown bushes on the pavement on Station Road.
	Informed that DCC are responsible for highways but this issue will be drawn to the attention of our councillors. Directed to DCC report a problem page. 

	24/06/2024
	phone
	Concern over thistles and stinging nettles being allowed to go to seed in Castle Meadow. Request for this to be discussed by councillors at the next appropriate meeting. 
	Informed that Castle Meadow is cut once a year. The recent additional cut was a one off because there isn't money in the budget to do this more regularly. However, Castle Meadow will be reviewed in the next couple of months. 

	24/06/2024
	Phone 
	Car park enquiry
	Referred to SHDC 

	25/06/2024
	email
	Enquiry about who is responsible for public footpaths? Footpath from the bottom of Weirfields to the station is currently very overgrown with brambles and nettles.
	Directed to the DCC PROW report a problem page. 

	25/06/2024
	In Person 
	Expression of concern that the War memorial is not being used appropriately This should have been discussed at Town Matters but wasn't. Please could it be discussed.
	Noted on Correspondence log so Cllr know this is still an issue which needs discussing. 

	26/06/2024
	email 
	Report that Moorashes meadow is very overgrown.
	Directed to SHDC 

	27/06/2024
	email 
	Morrisons trolley left in Castle Meadow. 
	Morrisons informed.


July
	Date
	 
	Enquiry
	Response

	01-Jul
	email
	Photo of lots of rubbish left at Castle Meadow. 
	Informed that Castle Meadow is checked every Monday so it will be cleared up today. 

	02-Jul
	email
	TTC contacted PCSO to inform him of mess and graffiti in Castle Meadow. 
	This is a seasonal issue. Police patrols will be increased. This helped with the issue last year. 

	02-Jul
	phone
	MoP commented that the planters looked messy. 
	Explained that the planters will be reviewed in soon to check quality of advert boards, plants and position. 

	03-Jul
	letter
	Concern about weeds at Smithfiled, Plymouth road area. Messy disused allotments, slippery hand rails and request for more supermarkets.
	no return address to send a reply. 

	08-Jul
	In person 
	Query about whether it would be possible to reinstate the lanterns that were once hanging on or by the Wills monument on the plains. 
	Informed that Cllrs would be made aware of the request through our correspondence log. TTC is responsible for maintenance but a request for it to be illuminated hasn't been suggested from anyone else at this time. 

	09-Jul
	email
	Expression of concern of new Bridgetown Safari addition on Castle street. 
	Advised to contact SHDC planning. 

	09-Jul
	email
	Complaint about a parking fine at Dartington Cider Press Centre by TPS for overstaying the length of time on the ticket due to delayed service in Bayard’s Kitchen and extra time spent shopping at the Cider Press. 
	Governance a Projects manager responded.

	10-Jul
	email
	Invitation from 7 Concerned Citizens to a public meeting about the regional response to the Declared Climate Crisis.  
	Invitation sent to councillors. 

	10-Jul
	In Person 
	MoP asked if red graffiti near the GH sign under the East Gate had been reported because it looks so messy. 
	Informed that it was reported to SHDC, PCSO and on 101 but it is on private property so we can't get it painted over. 

	16-Jul
	email
	Expression of concern at the overgrown vegetation on many of the local roads and pavements.
	Directed to the DCC report a problem page. 

	16-Jul
	email 
	First Fire of the Season in Castle Meadow on Friday Night. 
	Informed PCSO so increased patrols in Castle Meadow can take place. 

	17-Jul
	email
	Expression of concern over the number of seagulls in Totnes. One had just stolen food out of the Member of Public's hand. 
	Informed that TTC have had discussions with SHDC about the bins not being emptied often enough and litter gathering in the street. The hope is that by reducing the amount of rubbish, it will reduce the number of seagulls scavenging for food. Any members of the public can help us with this by reporting overflowing bins here: https://www.southhams.gov.uk/environment-and-nuisance/report-problem-our-streets/litter-debris-and-leaves

	22-Jul
	In person
	Tracing a relative in the cemetery
	Deceased located and person given copy of the relevant cemetery map to find the grave.

	24-Jul
	phone
	Enquiry about who runs the Sunday market.
	Advised to contact South Hams markets.

	25-Jul
	email
	Report of 5 abandoned bikes at the bike racks on the Plains which are preventing others from parking their bikes there.  
	Advised to contact DCC because it is on a highway/pavement. However, they said it was the responsibility of SHDC. The MoP was also told by SHDC that it wasn't their responsibility.
The officer in charge of active travel at SHDC was contacted to see if they know of any procedures relating to this. This is being looked in to. 

	25-Jul
	101
	Report to 101 of graffiti damage to the historic (1000 year old) door 
at the Guildhall. 
	Police requested CCTV footage and later made an arrest. 

	29-Jul
	In person 
	Looking for cemetery records of an ancestor who died in 1856 and 
census records from the time. 
	Cemetery records checked but our records start after the required date. Also, advised to contact Devon County Council for Census info.

	31-Jul
	phone
	Enquiry re Totnes recycling centre and taking a van in.
	Directed to Devon County Council web page 

	31-Jul
	email
	Enquiry to locate a grave 
	Unable to locate in our records. Advised to contact St John’s. 


August 
	Date 
	 
	 Enquiry
	 Response

	01/08/2024
	phone
	Enquiry about whether anything can be done about a loud busker outside the front of St Mary's Church. 
	Sent Buskers code of conduct. PCSO informed. 

	01/08/2024
	phone/
email 
	Expression of concern over parking in a residential area by non-residents which is causing considerably reduced access.  The MoP was told by officers at SHDC and DCC that it isn't their responsibility.
	Information passed on to Cllr Hodgson as Devon County Councillor and informed that Town Councillors will be made aware of the issue through the correspondence log. 

	05/08/2024
	Online reporting
	Photos of overflowing bin at the weir reported to SHDC. 
	Response from SHDC acknowledging responsibility and apologising for the disruption to the collection at the weekend. 

	05/08/2024
	Letter
	Suggestion that the pavements need weeding and the area around the oak tree in the cemetery needs tidying up. Request for more supermarkets on the  Dairy Crest site such as Lidl, Aldi, BM or iceland. 
	No return address to send reply. 

	06/08/2024
	email 
	Report of a lampost on Castle Street that is on all through the day. 
	Directed to the DCC report a problem page and given instructions on how to report a fault such as this. 

	06/08/2024
	email 
	Request for Totnes Fore St to be access only due to the fact that it is very dangerous and could cause death of an elderly or disabled person. 
	Noted and informed councillors of the request through the correspondence log. 

	06/08/2024
	email 
	Expression of concern over a Bridgetown Safari creature which has appeared on a house in North Street. 
	Advised to contact SHDC Planning.

	06/08/2024
	phone
	Reported Japanese knotweed growing down by the river. MoP was told by SHDC and DCC that this was not their responsibility. 
	Informed that it is not the responsibility of the Town Council. 
SHDC officer was contacted and they confirmed a survey has been done and identified JK. This is being treated and monitored. MoP was contacted and informed. 

	07/08/2024
	In person 
	Concern of motorbike that is always parked in an alley and makes considerable noise at antisocial times of the day. 
	Referred to DCC for the parking.
Referred to SHDC for the noise levels. 

	07/08/2024
	SHDC report a problem
	TTC reported litter surrounding a bin in the Market Square in front of the Civic Hall. 
	Online report to SHDC RP/513380. and reported to District Councillors.
SHDC replied with information that staffing issues is causing disruption to collections. However, interim measures have been put in place. 

	08/08/2024
	email 
	Report of hedge trimmings by the river not being cleared off the path and overflowing bins on industrial estate. 
	Informed that the path mentioned, and the overflowing bins are the responsibility of SHDC. Directed to the SHDC report a problem page. 
Informed of the issues with SHDC waste staffing at this time which is causing the delay in collections. 

	08/08/2024
	TTC - SHDC 
	Report overflowing bins Market Square 
	RI/10746 - District Cllrs and SHDC localities officer  informed

	08/08/2024
	TTC - SHDC 
	Report overflowing bins Vire Island
	RI/10748 District Cllrs and SHDC localities officer  informed

	08/08/2024
	TTC - SHDC 
	Report overflowing bins Shady Garden
	RI/10749 District Cllrs and SHDC localities officer  informed

	08/08/2024
	TTC - SHDC 
	Report Litter Market Square 
	RP/513523. District Cllrs and SHDC localities officer  informed

	09/08/2024
	email 
	Enquiry about Who is responsible for benches on the streets of Totnes. The one on The Plains, outside the old Eversfield food store, is broken and grubby. 
	Unfortunately it is unknown who owns this bench. It may have been put there by a member of public in the past but it isn't owned by TTC or SHDC.  

	13/08/2024
	In person 
	Complaint about the overflowing bins on station road.
	Informed that reports of litter and overflowing bins have been reported multiple times to SHDC who are currently experiencing issues with staffing in the waste department. 

	15/08/2024
	email 
	Complaint about the extended alcohol license for the Morrisons 
garage and the increased incidences of anti-social behaviour. This has already been reported to the police by the MoP but as yet there has been no response. The request was to find out if Town Council were aware of the recent changes. 
	Reply sent by clerk 

	16/08/2024
	phone - different person
	Complaint about the overflowing bins on station road.
	Informed that reports of litter and overflowing bins have been reported multiple times to SHDC who are currently experiencing issues with staffing in the waste department. Another email was sent to officers and Cllrs at SHDC to inform of the problem. Cllr Birch replied immediately to say he'd asked for this to be addressed today. 

	16/08/2024
	phone
	Social worker looking for emergency food for a vulnerable adult. 
	Directed to Stepping Stones CIC 

	16/08/2024
	Report a problem page
	Reported overflowing bin at Heaths Garden. 
	 

	18/08/2024
	phone
	Report of damage and graffiti to one of the Visit Totnes Planters on The Plains. 
	Informed the TMO for cleaning. 

	19/08/2024
	email 
	Report of overgrown trees at the cemetery. 
	Governance and Projects manager  replied and area was attended to.  

	19/08/2024
	email 
	Request for a map showing all mobile phone base stations in Totnes, 
	TTC does not hold this information but directed to an online page. 

	19/08/2024
	email 
	Report of suspected Japanese Knotweed near the river/railway bridge. 
	Informed that it is not the responsibility of TTC. 
An SHDC officer was contacted and they confirmed a survey has been done and identified JK. This is being treated and monitored. MoP contacted and informed. 

	19/08/2024
	phone 
	MoP with a housing issue. 
	Referred to SHDC

	20/08/2024
	phone 
	Enquiry about whether there are any other dentists in town because the four that were contacted had no space. 
	Advised to look online for dentists outside of Totnes. TTC does not hold a directory of Dentists. 

	22/08/2024
	Phone 
	Business from surrounding parish looking for a central location to have a base to include bedrooms and storage space. 
	TTC does not keep records of this information. It could be possible to ask SHDC. A note will be made of the enquiry. 

	22/08/2024
	letter
	Complaint about overgrown weeds on pavements on Plymouth Rd, Collapark and Smithfields areas. Request for another supermarket on the old Dairy crest site. 
	No return address

	23/08/2024
	phone 
	MoP expressed concern about the bike parking between the Pharmacy and cafe by the alley on Fore St. The parking is now blocked by bins and signs. 
	Informed to contact SHDC estates because the application has gone through for the café. 

	27/08/24
	In person 
	Concern about the bins that all gather at the end of Church close and now the white recycling bins appear to have been taken away. 
	Asked to report to SHDC on the report a problem page. Town Cllrs will be made aware of the ongoing problem. 




Marketing and Communications
Visit Totnes

Website stats for June and July 2024
www.visittotnes.co.uk had 44,000 views during June and 32,000 views during July

Social media stats
June – reach was over 100,000 on Facebook and over 7,000 on Instagram
[image: ]

April to June
Our reach this quarter was over 240,000 on Facebook and over 17,000 on Instagram
[image: ]
Our top five performing posts on Facebook in June:
[image: ]


July - reach was 96,000 on Facebook and nearly 40,000 on Instagram
[image: ]

Our top performing posts in July
[image: ]
Tourist Info
From April to June we received 21 tourism related telephone enquiries, 36 email enquiries, and our printed map was posted to 33 addresses having been requested via our website. 

Community activities
Supporting Totnes Odd Object Competition with £250 sponsorship  
[image: ]
and supporting the Totnes Summer Book Hunt with £50 sponsorship https://visittotnes.co.uk/whats-on/totnes-summer-book-hunt/



Totnes Heritage Festival
We’ve helped co-ordinate the programme of events to bring together our heritage organisations for a day of activities
[image: ]

The Official Dartmouth Guide 2024
We have taken a double page spread (paid) in the Official Dartmouth Visitor Guide (40,000 distributed in and around Dartmouth including self-catering and B+Bs).  In the copy, I’ve focussed on bus and boat connections, how to spend a day in Totnes and highlighted local businesses that advertise with us in our printed map.
[image: ]

Blogs
Blogs on having a sustainable holiday and things to do in summer are now live
https://visittotnes.co.uk/how-to-have-a-sustainable-holiday/
https://visittotnes.co.uk/summer-in-totnes-whats-on/

I’m promoting the blogs via social media – the ‘how to have a sustainable holiday’ blog has already been viewed over 2,200 times on our website

Advertising
We’ve now sold all the available spaces on our advertising boards outside the Old Town Mill, giving us an income of £2,160 inc VAT 
[image: ]

Other
· Steamer Quay Caravan site – liaison in preparation for when the site reopens in October

Totnes Town Council Communications

Press releases issued June and July
https://www.totnestowncouncil.gov.uk/matthew-trant-elected-as-totnes-town-ward-councillor/
https://www.totnestowncouncil.gov.uk/notice-of-general-election-4th-july/
https://www.totnestowncouncil.gov.uk/grants-support-local-community-groups/
https://www.totnestowncouncil.gov.uk/tobias-robshaw-co-opted-to-role-of-town-councillor/
https://www.totnestowncouncil.gov.uk/totnes-community-award-winners/
https://www.totnestowncouncil.gov.uk/notice-of-poll-totnes-town-ward-election-20th-june-2024/

Website stats
The Town Council website was viewed 12,000 times during June and July.  Markets and road closures were the most popular pages. 
[image: ]




Social media stats
From April to June our reach was nearly 19,000 on facebook and 1,700 on Instagram
[image: ]

June and July 2024
In June and July our reach was over 9,000 on facebook and just over 900 on instagram
[image: ]

We saw a small tail-off in our social media reach during June in-line with the reduced communications activity for the pre-election period.

Our top performing posts during June and July:
[image: ]
Other
· Ongoing liaison with Jo at Miss Ivy, Totnes Carnival and Totnes Caring – and with the wider business community for Christmas market plans


Council Assets
The Guildhall has continued to be very popular with 1226 visitors in June (last year, in June there were 990) and we’ve already surpassed 1479 in July with 3 days left to go. 
There’s also been a lovely weekday wedding with a couple from Yorkshire and their family (they were staying locally on holiday) 
The Grove school reception class enjoyed a visit with Cllr Bennett. They loved seeing him dressed in the (deputy) mayoral robes and talking to them about the history of the building. We are hoping to build on this with the other local schools in the Autumn and Spring term. 
The Civic Hall has been busy throughout July – both daytime and evening bookings as well as the regulars Monday-Thursday evenings. 
August is quiet -  regular hirers have chosen to have a summer break and other hirers are avoiding the holiday season. Bookings for September, October, November (and December) are looking good and with a wide variety of events. 
	July 2024
(Mon-Thurs Regular hirer bookings)
· Artisan Market 
· Healing Arts & Conversation Group
· Election – Polling Station 
· Community Engagement TTT
· English in Totnes x 2 evenings
· Hula Hoop - whole day event
· Art Festival 
· Pete’s Dragons - Suicide Bereavement Training 
· Bridgetown Alive Sky Rise 
· Frazoo – Educational Family Animal Talk/Show
Hall in use 23/31 days












	October 2024
(Mon-Thurs Regular hirer bookings)

· Pollen Tribe – music & dance 
· Artisan Market 
· Totnes Jobcentre
· Holistic Fair 
· Reggae Night – live music 
· Forestry Commission
· DCC Transport – Community Engagement Day 
· The Beat! Live music event

	November 2024
(Mon-Thurs Regular hirer bookings)

· Artisan Market 
· Pollen Tribe – music & dance
· T& D District Flower Show
· 30th Birthday Party
· Comedy Night 
· Artist & Makers Fair 
· Christmas Light Switch on – Community event 
· Landscove Primary School 
· Amos Trust Palestinian Charity event  



Catherine Marlton
Town Clerk
28th August 2024
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APPENDIX A
CALENDAR OF TOTNES TOWN COUNCIL MEETINGS 
	 
	Full Council
	Council Matters Committee
	Planning Committee
	Town Matters Committee
	Strategy Delivery Group
	Traffic and Transport Forum

	 
	Monthly
	Monthly
	Monthly
	Bimonthly
	Bimonthly
	Quarterly 

	
	Catherine Marlton  
	Catherine Marlton (Cover by Christina Bewley)
	Sara Halliday 
	Sara Halliday (Cover by Lucy Ferrier)
	Catherine Marlton
(cover by the management team)
	Lisa Baumback (Forums only)

	Sep = 5
	Full Meeting
2nd 
	Meeting
9th 
	Meeting
16th 
	Meeting
23rd 
	None
	 None

	Oct = 5
	Full Meeting
7th 
	Meeting
14th 
	Meeting
21st 
	None
	SDG Meeting
22nd @ 6pm
	Forum (30th @6.30pm) & SG 

	Nov = 5
	Full Meeting
4th 
	Meeting
11th 
	Meeting
18th 
	Meeting
25th 
	None
	Steering Group if required*

	Dec = 4
	Full Meeting
2nd 
	Meeting
9th 
	Meeting
16th 
	None
	SDG Meeting
18th @ 12pm
	None

	Jan = 6
	Full Meeting
6th 
	Meeting
13th 
	Meeting
20th 
	Meeting
27th 
	None
	Forum & AGM 29th @ 6.30pm

	Feb = 4
	Full Meeting
3rd 
	Meeting
10th 
	Meeting
17th 
	None
	SDG Meeting
25th @ 6pm
	None

	Mar = 5
	Full Meeting
3rd 
	Meeting
10th  
	Meeting
17th 
	Meeting
24th 
	SDG Meeting
22nd@ 6pm
	Steering Group if required*

	Apr = 5
	Full Meeting
7th 
	Meeting
14th 
	Meeting
28th 
	None
	None
	Forum (30th @ 6.30pm) & SG



*These Traffic and Transport Steering Group meetings will be held if required – please check with the TTF Chair and these meetings are not open to all (Steering Group members only).
In addition there have been meetings of each of the Working Groups – Community, Economy and Environment/Public Realm. Further meetings will be held in September. Recommendations and ideas from these groups are fed to committees for consideration.

APPENDIX B – Forward Planner
(P2) – indicates confidential for reasons of commercial, legal or staffing
	 September
	
	Council Matters 
	Planning 
	Town Matters

	
	
	Confirmation of minutes
	Confirmation of minutes
	Confirmation of minutes

	 
	
	Consider the budget monitor inc reserve projection 
inc Xmas lights overspend
inc proposal expenditure from Community budget
	Tree Works applications
	Strategy Delivery Group and Working Group Actions

	 
	
	Consider bank reconciliations [P2]
	Planning applications
	OSSRW Plan Updates

	 
	
	Staffing Update [P2] 
	Note Traffic & Transport Forum Minutes & consider recommendations
	Christmas update - markets and tender, lantern procession, lights switch on

	 
	
	External Audit Certificate - to note
	Events on SHDC Land
	Community Award and consideration to rename individual award/honorary Freeman?

	 
	
	Equality & Diversity Policy
	Presentation on pre-app for former Conservative Club
	VE Day 80 - Beacon Lighting

	 
	
	Health, Safety & Wellbeing Policy
	Parish Housing Profiles - comments to SHDC
	DCC Pension Fund investments

	 
	
	Pay Policy
	 Consideration of Green Travel proposal from SHDC 
	

	 
	
	Investment Strategy 
	 
	 

	 
	
	Xmas Market Tender [P2]
	 
	 

	 
	
	Scheme of Delegation
	 
	 

	 
	
	South Hams Festival Funding
	 
	 

	 
	
	Community WG - support for community transport 
	 
	 

	 
	
	CCTV Operation [P2]
	 
	 

	[bookmark: _Hlk175693099]October
	Full Council
	Council Matters 
	Planning 
	Town Matters

	
	Clerk's Report (general updates and correspondence)
	Confirmation of minutes
	Confirmation of minutes
	No meeting - half term

	 
	CCllr & DCllr Reports
	Consider the budget monitor inc reserve projection
	Tree Works applications
	 

	 
	Confirmation of minutes
	Consider bank reconciliations [P2]
	Planning applications
	 

	 
	Consideration of Recommendations
	Staffing Update [P2]
	Note Traffic & Transport Forum Minutes & consider recommendations
	 

	 
	Confidential items from Committee [P2]
	Note sick leave & overtime balances [P2]
	Events on SHDC Land
	 

	 
	Note a list of future meeting dates, comms points & link cllr updates
	Consider the Mayor's engagements and budget
	 
	 

	 
	Elmhirst Project (Standing item)
	Bullying & Harrassment
	 
	 

	 
	 Environment and Public Realm WG – Grounds Maintenance Contract for tender
	Maternity, Paternity & Adoption Leave
	 
	 

	 
	 
	Recruitment, Retention & Selection
	 
	 

	 
	 
	Community WG - commissioning the mapping of community group services
	 
	 

	
	
	 Environment and Public Realm WG – Planter audit and proposals


	
	

	November
	Full Council
	Council Matters 
	Planning 
	Town Matters

	
	Clerk's Report (general updates and correspondence)
	Confirmation of minutes
	Confirmation of minutes
	Confirmation of minutes

	 
	CCllr & DCllr Reports
	Consider the budget monitor inc reserve projection
	Tree Works applications
	Strategy Delivery Group and Working Group Actions

	 
	Confirmation of minutes
	Consider bank reconciliations [P2]
	Planning applications
	OSSRW Plan Updates

	 
	Consideration of Recommendations
	Staffing Update [P2]
	Note Traffic & Transport Forum Minutes & consider recommendations
	Communications & Engagement Strategy 24-25?

	 
	Confidential items from Committee [P2]
	Initial Draft 2025/26 Budget
	Events on SHDC Land
	 

	 
	Note a list of future meeting dates, comms points & link cllr updates
	Receive Summary of Council Risk Assessments (if no Dec mtg)
	 
	 

	 
	Elmhirst Project (Standing item)
	Consider Grounds Maintenance Tenders (if ready – or direct to December Full Council)
	 
	 

	 
	2025 calendar of meetings 
	 To note Building Conditions Surveys [P2]

	 
	 

	December
	Full Council
	Council Matters 
	Planning 
	Town Matters

	
	Clerk's Report (general updates and correspondence)
	Confirmation of minutes
	Confirmation of minutes
	No meeting

	 
	CCllr & DCllr Reports
	Consider the budget monitor inc reserve projection
	Tree Works applications
	 

	 
	Confirmation of minutes
	Consider bank reconciliations [P2]
	Planning applications
	 

	 
	Consideration of Recommendations
	Staffing Update [P2]
	Note Traffic & Transport Forum Minutes & consider recommendations
	 

	 
	Confidential items from Committee [P2]
	Payments to Cllrs
	Events on SHDC Land
	 

	 
	Note a list of future meeting dates, comms points & link cllr updates
	Draft 2025/26 Budget
	 
	 

	 
	Elmhirst Project (Standing item)
	
	 
	 






2

ITEM 4A AND 5A – FULL COUNCIL MINUTES 1ST JULY 2024

	 [image: ]	
DRAFT MINUTES FOR THE MEETING OF TOTNES TOWN COUNCIL
MONDAY 1ST JULY 2024 IN THE GUILDHALL

Present: Councillors E Price (Chair), L Auletta, C Beavis, T Bennett, J Chinnock, T Cooper, J Cummings, J Hannam, J Hodgson, D Peters, A Presswell, N Roberts, T Robshaw, L Smallridge and M Trant.

Apologies: Cllr S Collinson.
	
In Attendance: Members of the press and public, District Cllrs Allen and Birch, C Marlton (Town Clerk) and P Bethel (Town Sergeant). 

1.   WELCOME TO ALL ATTENDING AND OBSERVING
Cllr Price welcomed the two new Councillors, Tobias Robshaw and Matt Trant, to the Council. 

2.   APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE AND DECLARATION OF INTERESTS
To receive apologies and to confirm that any absence has the approval of the Council. The Mayor will request confirmation that all Members have completed or made any necessary amendments to their Declaration of Interests.
None.

The Committee will adjourn for the following items:

Reports from County and District Councillors.
e. County Cllr Hodgson 
f. District Cllr Allen 
g. District Cllr Birch
h. District Cllr Presswell 

It was RESOLVED to suspend standing orders.

[bookmark: _Hlk137043662]a.	County Cllr (C Cllr) Hodgson was present and had submitted her report just prior to the meeting.  
[bookmark: _Hlk116036876][bookmark: _Hlk158194529]b.	District Cllr Allen was present and had submitted her report just prior to the meeting.   
[bookmark: _Hlk138665120]c.	District Cllr Birch was present and gave a verbal update on his written report. Cllrs asked about the asset placed development which they believe the Town Council should be involved with.
d.	District Cllr Presswell was present and gave a verbal update on her written report, including dentistry, war memorials and a finance fair.  

The Council reconvened.

3.   CLERK’S REPORT (Standing Item)
To note the Clerk's Report for June 2024 (general updates and correspondence). 
The Clerk will circulate the report to Councillors by email.

4.   CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES
To approve and sign the minutes of the following Meeting: 
(Please note confidential minutes can be agreed but any discussion must be held in Part 2)
[bookmark: _Hlk60668154][bookmark: _Hlk113529042]
[bookmark: _Hlk144891911]a.	Full Council 10th June 2024.
[bookmark: _Hlk144895276]It was RESOLVED by majority to approve and sign the minutes, subject to amendment which agrees the recommendations committees under 5b and 5c, and an additional sentence about section 137 expenditure under item 7. 
[bookmark: _Hlk61441203]
To note the following minutes:
[bookmark: _Hlk163556418]b.	Planning Committee 17th June 2024. 
Noted. 

c.	Town Matters Committee 24th June.
Noted. 

5.   CONSIDERATION OF ANY MATTERS ARISING
To consider any matters arising from the Minutes and to approve any recommendations from Committees:
(Please note confidential minutes can be agreed but any discussion must be held in Part 2)
[bookmark: _Hlk74049689]
a.	Full Council 10th June 2024.
No matters arising. 

b.	Planning Committee 17th June 2024. 
Item 6a – Planning Business in August. It was RESOLVED that delegated authority is given to the Clerk for August to respond to planning applications based on comments from members of the Planning Committee.

c.	Town Matters Committee 24th June 2024.
Item 4b – Strategy Delivery Group Draft Terms of Reference. To be considered under Full Council item 7 Standing Orders Update.

Item 5 – Vegetation Over Pavements. It was RESOLVED that the Council writes to Devon County Council with its concerns that its statutory requirements are not being met in regards to equality duties and highways. The letter will be shared with Inclusive Totnes. Cllr Peters is to draft the letter to be sent through the Clerk.

6.   RECESS COMMITTEE
To consider the appointment of a recess committee to meet (if required) on 5th August 2024.
It was RESOLVED to appoint a recess committee of Cllrs Auletta, Bennett, Collinson, Cummings and Peters (quorum of 3). This meeting will only be held if required. 
7.   STANDING ORDERS UPDATE
To consider the Town Matters Committee recommendation for an update to Standing Orders new section 29 ‘Terms of Reference for Working Groups’. 
It was RESOLVED to update Standing Orders with a new section 29 ‘Terms of Reference for Working Groups’, subject to amendments which:
· caps the number of councillors at 6 (rather than 4-5 proposed); and 
· include reference to ‘social, economic, environment quality and cultural life of the town’.

8.  COMMITTEE MEMBERSHIP
[bookmark: _Hlk158887958]consider the committee, working group and link council membership for:
a.	newly elected Councillors. 
Cllr Smallridge resigned from and Cllr Robshaw was appointed to the Town Matters Committee.

b.	The Strategy Delivery Group working groups for: economy; environment and public realm; and community.
The Strategy Delivery Group Working Group memberships was RESOLVED as follows:

Community – Cllrs Bennett (Chair), Chinnock, Cooper, Hannam, Presswell and Robshaw. 
Economy – Cllrs Roberts (Chair), Auletta, Beavis, Chinnock, Peters and Trant.
Environment and Public Realm – Cllrs Hodgson (Chair), Peters (Deputy), Auletta, Collinson and Cummings. 

9.   LIST OF MEETING DATES AND COMMUNICATIONS POINTS
To note a list of upcoming meeting dates, Council communications points and link Councillor/Councillor representatives on outside bodies updates.
Noted. 

10.   NEXT MEETING
To note the next meeting date of Monday 2nd September 2024, 6.30pm public session, 7.00pm formal meeting in the Guildhall. 
Noted. 


The Council will be asked to RESOLVE to exclude the press and public “by reason of the confidential nature of the business” to be discussed and in accordance with the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960.


11.   CONFIDENTIAL ITEMS FROM COMMITTEE (Standing Item)
To consider any recommendations or matters arising that are considered confidential in nature.
None.

12.   ELMHIRST PROJECT (Standing Item)
To consider any update on the Elmhirst Site project (commercially sensitive). 
There were no updates at this time.

The meeting closed at 7.45pm.


Cllr Emily Price
Chair
ITEMS 4B AND 5B – COUNCIL MATTERS MINUTES 8TH JULY 2024

    [image: ]
DRAFT MINUTES FOR THE MEETING OF COUNCIL MATTERS
MONDAY 8TH JULY 2024 AT 6.30PM IN THE GUILDHALL 

Present: Councillors D Peters (Chair), C Beavis, T Bennett, J Chinnock, J Hannam, J Hodgson and E Price.
Apologies: None
In Attendance: Member of the public, Cllr Trant and C Marlton (Town Clerk).

[bookmark: _Hlk53054690]1.  APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
The Chair read a statement about how the meeting would be conducted and recorded. 

The Committee will adjourn for the following items:

PUBLIC QUESTION TIME  
There were no members of the public who wished to speak.

The Committee will reconvene to consider the following items:

2.  CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES
To approve the minutes of 20th May 2024 and update on any matters arising. 
The minutes were AGREED unanimously as an accurate record of the proceedings. 

The Committee will adjourn Standing Orders to allow the Chief Executive Officer (CEO) of South Hams Community Action to speak.

3.  SOUTH HAMS COMMUNITY ACTION
To receive an update from South Hams Community Action in relation to their Community Grant application. 
The CEO of South Hams Community Action gave an update on their work and specifically in relation to Totnes. 

The Committee reconvened. 

It was AGREED to award a community grant of £750.00 to South Hams Community Action.

4.  BUDGET MONITOR
To: 
a.  Consider the Budget Monitor including the reserves projection. 
This was considered and AGREED unanimously.
b.  Note the Civic Funeral expenditure from General Reserve.
Noted. 

5.  MAYOR’S ENGAGEMENTS AND BUDGET 
To consider the Mayor’s engagements since April 2024 and the current budget.
These documents were considered and expenditure was noted. 

6.  FINANCIAL REGULATIONS
To revise Financial Regulations and agree an update to Standing Orders.
To RECOMMEND to Full Council that the revised Financial Regulations are adopted subject to the proposed amendments given verbally by the Clerk.

7.  CEMETERY – MEMORIAL STONE CHARGING
To consider a clarification of the fees chargeable for the erection of memorial stones.
It was AGREED that in cases where the Deed of Grant holder lives outside of the Totnes Parish, memorial application fees will be charged at the same rate as the deceased’s burial fee for up to three years after the interment was made.
 
8.  INFORMATION AND DATA PROTECTION POLICY
To review the Information and Data Protection Policy.
[bookmark: _Hlk171413928][bookmark: _Hlk167179491]To RECOMMEND to Full Council that the reviewed Information and Data Protection Policy is adopted.

9.  FREEDOM OF INFORMATION PUBLICATION SCHEME
To review the Council’s Freedom of Information Publication Scheme. 
To RECOMMEND to Full Council that the updated Freedom of Information Publication Scheme is adopted.

10.  COMPLAINTS PROCEDURE
To review the Complaints Procedure.
To RECOMMEND to Full Council that the reviewed Complaints Procedure is adopted.

11.  VEXATIOUS BEHAVIOUR POLICY
To review the Vexatious Behaviour Policy.
To RECOMMEND to Full Council that the reviewed Vexatious Behaviour Policy is adopted.

12.  STAFF LOANS POLICY
To review the Staff Loans Policy.
The Staff Loans Policy was reviewed and AGREED.

13.  WORKING TIME AND LEAVE POLICY
review the Working Time and Leave Policy.
The Working Time and Leave Policy was reviewed and AGREED.

14.  DATE OF NEXT MEETING
To note the date of the next meeting of the Council Matters Committee – Monday 9th September 2024 at 6.30pm in the Guildhall. 
Noted.

The Committee will be asked to RESOLVE to exclude the press and public “by reason of the confidential nature of the business” to be discussed and in accordance with the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960. (CONFIDENTIAL by virtue of relating to legal and/or commercial matters, staffing and/or the financial or business affairs of a person or persons other than the Council)

15.  BANK STATEMENTS AND RECONCILIATIONS (Standing Item)
To consider the bank statements and reconciliations for May and June (financial). 
[bookmark: _Hlk105420567]These were reviewed and AGREED.

16.  HONORARY FREEMAN
To consider two nominations for honorary freeman awards (personal details).
It was AGREED to defer the matter of the criteria for deciding on nominations to the Community Working Group for further discussion, before a decision can be considered.

17.  EASTGATE SUB LEASES
To consider the Eastgate sub leases (financial and contractual).
The Eastgate sub leases were AGREED.

18.  STAFF APPOINTMENT
To ratify the appointment of a Town Maintenance Officer (personal details).
It was AGREED to appoint the recommended candidate, subject to references.

19.  STAFF ATTENDANCE
To note sickness and overtime balances (personal details
Noted.

20.  STAFFING UPDATE
For any general or urgent updates that required confidential sharing with Councillors (staffing).
Noted.


The meeting closed at 8.05pm

Catherine Marlton
Town Clerk
July 2024













ITEMS 4C AND 5C – PLANNING COMMITTEE 15TH JULY 2024

[bookmark: _Hlk70582144][image: Totnes Town Council logo]
MINUTES FOR THE PLANNING COMMITTEE
MONDAY 15TH JULY 2024 IN THE GUILDHALL

[bookmark: _Hlk120004945]Present: Councillors T Bennett (Chair), L Auletta, T Cooper J Cummings, J Hodgson (from 1850) and L Smallridge (from 1900).
Apologies: Cllr Collinson.
In Attendance: Members of the public, Cllrs Beavis and Trant, and S Halliday (Governance and Projects Manager).

1.	WELCOME AND APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE	
To receive apologies and to confirm that any absence has the approval of the Council.
[bookmark: _Hlk66800937]Cllr Bennett read out a statement about how the meeting would be conducted and recorded. 

The apologies were accepted. 
[bookmark: _Hlk46831890]
The Committee will adjourn Standing Orders for the following items:

PUBLIC QUESTION TIME
A member of the public spoke about their plans for the venue above Greenlife and the work that has taken place/is ongoing around improvements to air circulation, the windows and acoustic insulation. They invited the Committee for a site visit to look at these changes and ask questions as they feel there is a lot of misinformation around the project. A similar opportunity will be extended to the public separately. The Committee thanked the individual for the invitation and AGREED that potential dates should be suggested to the Officer who will liaise with Councillors.
[bookmark: _Hlk140584102]
The Committee reconvened Standing Orders.

[bookmark: _Hlk83115853]2.	CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES	
To approve the minutes of 17th June 2024 and update on any matters arising. 
The minutes were approved as an accurate record of proceedings. There were no matters arising.
	
3.	FORMER TOTNES CONSERVATIVE CLUB BUILDING
To receive an update on the planned works to the former Conservative Club building on Station Road. 
The Officer reported that an email had been received from the applicants with their apologies and a request to defer this item to the September Committee as they had not received certain information that they needed in advance of their update. 

4.	TREE WORKS APPLICATIONS
To make recommendations on the following tree works applications:
4a. 2017/24/TPO - T1: Japanese Cherry - crown lift to 3m, reduce lateral crown spread on Eastern aspect to 3.7m away from property, reason for works? T2: Ash - fell due to dieback. T3: Ash - fell due to dieback. Russell Court, Victoria Street, Totnes. 
Support. The Committee would request that two suitable replacement trees are planted to replace those felled.

5.	PLANNING APPLICATIONS
To make recommendations on the following planning applications:
Note: Cllr Hodgson observes and does not vote on any applications which would potentially be discussed at a Development Management Committee meeting at SHDC.
[bookmark: _Hlk135830370]
5a.  1824/24/HHO – Householder application for first floor extension and convert garage into living space. Overall footprint will not increase. Resubmission of 1004/24/HHO. Oak Tree Cottage, Weirfields, Totnes, TQ9 5JS. 
Support. In view of the alterations to the plans made by the applicant the Committee supports the application. 

5b.  0373/24/FUL - Extension to cottage and subdivision to form two separate dwellings. Causen Cottage, The Grove, Totnes, Totnes, TQ9 5ED. 
Comment. The Committee has the following concerns: 
· Rainwater down pipes on the front elevation: are shown discharging directly onto the ground which will cause additional flow onto the lane and potentially affect neighbouring buildings; and the proposed rainwater goods are visually unacceptable in this location on the baste wall within the conservation area. Currently the south-facing roof drainage is taken back into the site to be dealt with and this should remain the case.
· Drainage calculation is based on 32sqm but gross GIA is stated as 47sqm therefore the calculation appears incorrect. No calculation has been made for the paving – further information is required on its permeability. Mention is made of smart water butts but none are shown on the plans.
· Creation of 2 x parking spaces (two for each dwelling, currently two in total) will cause congestion problems in the lane and will result in loss of vegetation on both sides of the lane which contribute to the rural character of this location ‘outside’ of the fortified town wall. The structural engineer’s report states that the bank in front of the wall should be retained which is not compatible with the creation of the parking spaces. 
· Loss of vegetation and planting in the garden - mitigation for loss of biodiversity is required.
· The location of the proposed air source heat pump is not shown on the plans.
The Committee would also request that a condition is imposed to address the questions raised by the storm drainage report. 
 
5c.  2057/24/HHO - Householder application for extensions & alterations to existing dwelling. Windrush, Kingsbridge Hill, Totnes, TQ9 5TA.  
Cllr Bennett declared a personal interest.
Support.

5d.  1920/24/LBC – Listed Building Consent application for internal structural works prior to finishes. 29 High Street, Totnes, TQ9 5NP. 
Comment – no objection subject to the Heritage Officer’s views on the application. 

5e.  2012/24/FUL – Partial roof replacement to north side & new windows, external cladding & thermal upgrades to southern elevation along side general internal refurbishment. 4 Collins Road, Totnes, TQ9 5PJ. 
Object. The Committee has the following concerns:
· Glazing on the street side front elevation is very modern and not sympathetic to the historic location. The top of Collins Road is formed by building with predominantly solid walls, small openings and workshop/barn doors, a number of which are Listed. The proposals are very different in character. [Totnes Neighbourhood Plan policies V1 – Local Identity, En1.3 – Sustainable Development and the Settlement Boundary, En3 – Historic and Built Character]
· Glazing – light spill on to neighbouring residential properties including Listed Building on Plymouth Road.
· Number of south facing rooflights which could cause overheating and no mitigation measures incorporated.
If minded to approve, the Committee would request that any permitted development right under Class MA (change of use as office space to residential) is removed in a condition.

5f.  1660/24/FUL – Removal of various redundant projecting, wall-mounted, and window signage. New heightened fascia signage board with brand lettering and colour. New blind arched spandrels over existing fenestration and main entry door. Reduced illumination with replacement traditional swan-neck wall-mounted lamps. New timber grooved pillaster and cornice boarding in brand colour. Replacement single leaf main entry door with traditional glazed pane and letterbox. New grey paint finish over lower storey rendered areas. 39 Fore Street, Totnes, TQ9 5HN. 
Support.

5g.  1757/24/LBC – Listed building consent for investigative and repair works to external wall to second floor. Flat 2, 28 High Street, Totnes, TQ9 5RY.  
Cllr Hodgson declared a personal interest. 
Support.

5h.  1994/24/HHO – Householder Application for slate hanging to the first floor on all four aspects of the house, and porch canopy to the front door entrance. 3 Gills Nursery, Totnes, TQ9 5DG. 
Cllr Hodgson declared a personal interest. 
Support. The Committee would request a condition that a sample of the slate is provided for the planning officer’s approval.

5i.  2060/24/CLE - Certificate of lawfulness for existing use of petrol filling station. Morrisons Service Station, Station Road, Totnes, TQ9 5JR.
No comment to make. 

6.	DATE OF NEXT MEETING
To note the date of the next meeting of the Planning Committee – Monday 16th September 2024 at 6.30pm in the Guildhall.
Noted. 

The meeting closed at 7.45pm.

Sara Halliday
Governance and Projects Manager
July 2024 
ITEMS 4D AND 5D – TOWN MATTERS COMMITTEE 22ND JULY 2024

     [image: Totnes Town Council logo]

DRAFT MINUTES FOR THE TOWN MATTERS COMMITTEE
MONDAY 22ND JULY 2024 IN THE GUILDHALL

[bookmark: _Hlk109724564]Present: Councillors L Auletta, C Beavis, D Peters, A Presswell, E Price and N Roberts.
Apologies: Cllrs Chinnock, Collinson, Cummings and Robshaw.
In Attendance: Member of the public, S Halliday (Governance and Projects Manager).

1.	WELCOME AND APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE	
To receive apologies and to confirm that any absence has the approval of the Council.
With apologies received from Cllrs Collinson and Cummings, it was AGREED to appoint Cllr Auletta as acting chair for this meeting. 

Cllr Auletta read out a statement about how the meeting would be conducted and recorded. 

The apologies were accepted.

The Committee will adjourn for the following items:

PUBLIC QUESTION TIME
A member of the public raised concern about the lack of a tourist information point at the bottom of the town and the number of people coming across from the river boat trips who struggle to find their way around the town, asking if it was possible to locate something on this side of the river. Cllr Price explained the tough decision to not have a manned tourist information office in the town based on the cost and footfall, highlighted the locations in the town where the Visit Totnes map/guide could be picked up and said that the Council officer would check that stocks of these maps are held in the river boat office. 

[bookmark: _Hlk97027266]The Committee reconvened. 

2.	CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES	
To approve the minutes of 24th June 2024 and update on any matters arising. 
The minutes were AGREED as an accurate record of proceedings. Matters arising: 

Item 4 – Strategy Delivery Group. It was RESOLVED by Full Council that the Terms of Reference for the Strategy Delivery Group Working Groups is included as an update to Standing Orders (new section 29).

Item 5 – Vegetation over Pavements. It was RESOLVED by Full Council that it writes to Devon County Council with its concerns that its statutory requirements are not being met in regards to equality duties and highways. 

3.	OPEN SPACE, SPORTS, RECREATION AND WELLBEING POLICY REVIEW    
To review the Council’s draft Open Spaces, Sport, Recreation and Wellbeing Plan and make a recommendation to Full Council.
The Committee discussed the latest version of the plan following the Task and Finish Group meetings held on 10th and 11th July. It went through the suggested changes to the text proposed by Cllr Auletta (circulated after the papers had been issued) that look to strengthen the language in various sections and these were AGREED. The officer updated that South Hams District Council officers involved in parks and recreation and S106 will provide comments on the draft plan by mid-August and these will be circulated to the Committee. 

[bookmark: _Hlk175141231]To RECOMMEND to Full Council that the draft Totnes Town Council Open Space, Sports, Recreation and Wellbeing Plan is adopted.

[bookmark: _Hlk99445776]4.	DATE OF NEXT MEETING	
To note the date of the next meeting of the Town Matters Committee – Monday 23rd September 2024 at 6.30pm.
Noted. 

The meeting closed at 7.50pm.

Sara Halliday
Governance and Projects Manager






















ITEMS 4E AND 5E – PLANNING COMMITTEE 19TH AUGUST 2024

[image: Totnes Town Council logo]
DRAFT MINUTES FOR THE PLANNING COMMITTEE
MONDAY 19TH AUGUST 2024 IN THE GUILDHALL

Present: Councillors T Bennett (Chair), L Auletta, T Cooper J Cummings, J Hodgson (left at 19.25) and L Smallridge.
Apologies: Cllr Collinson.
In Attendance: Member of the public, District Cllr Allen, Cllrs Beavis and Trant, and S Halliday (Governance and Projects Manager).

1.	WELCOME AND APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE	
To receive apologies and to confirm that any absence has the approval of the Council.
Cllr Bennett read out a statement about how the meeting would be conducted and recorded. 

The apologies were accepted. 

The Committee will adjourn Standing Orders for the following items:

PUBLIC QUESTION TIME
In relation to item 3a: Cllr Hodgson had received representations requesting that the current temporary buildings for workers on the South West Water site are removed once works are complete; and Cllr Auletta had received apologies from a Dartington Trust representative who confirmed that the revised plans for the solar farm caused less concern than those submitted previously.

The Committee reconvened Standing Orders.

2.	CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES	
To approve the minutes of 15th July 2024 and update on any matters arising. 
The minutes were approved as an accurate record of proceedings. There were no matters arising.
	
3.	PLANNING APPLICATIONS
To make recommendations on the following planning applications:
Note: Cllr Hodgson observes and does not vote on any applications which would potentially be discussed at a Development Management Committee meeting at SHDC.

3a.  2929/23/FUL - READVERTISEMENT (revised plans and documents) Installation of photovoltaic solar arrays together with transformer stations, site accesses, internal access tracks, security measures, access gates, other ancillary infrastructure and landscaping and biodiversity enhancements. Land at Littlehempston Water Treatment Works, Hampstead Farm Lane, Littlehempston. 
[bookmark: _Hlk175045400]The Committee voted to suspend Standing Orders to allow District Cllr Allen to speak about bat numbers in Buckfastleigh which have significantly decreased this year. The Committee voted to return to Standing Orders.

Object. The Committee supports the concerns raised by Staverton Parish Council about transport routes to the site and has the following additional concerns: 
· Temporary compound for works buildings and tarmacked area is shown on the plans - concerns that this could lead to longer-term, permanent retention of these buildings and the tarmacked surface if the plans for the wider scheme are approved. It is noted that some of these buildings already appear to be in place. 
· Impact on biodiversity - the flood plain and grazing marsh habitat would be lost and it is the only example on the River Dart. This point hasn’t been identified in officer comments from the South Hams District Council or Devon County Council. 
· Footpath/cycle path – the plans do not show the proposed footpath and cycle path link from Littlehempston to Totnes. South West Water has a statutory commitment to increase access across its land. 
· Impact on Bats - effect of the solar array on the behaviour of greater horseshoe bats which use the river corridor from Brixham to feed and reach the roost in Buckfastleigh; and the loss of animal grazing on the grazing marsh will be detrimental to dung beetle numbers which the greater horseshoe bats feed on.
· The Historic England comment is useful. However, it hasn’t assessed the impact of the solar farm on views from the riverside path.

If the District Council is minded to support this application, the Planning Committee of the Town Council would want it conditioned that:
a. The works compound area of buildings and tarmac area are returned to grass/farmland once construction is complete; and 
b. Cycle and footpath is shown/included in the planned development area drawings as part of South West Water’s statutory commitment to increase access to its land and prove a much needed off-road route between Littlehempston and Totnes.

3b.  2125/24/FUL – Erection of a dwelling. 2 Dorsley Cottages, Harberton, TQ9 6DL. 
Object. The design of the dwelling is acceptable but the Committee has the following concerns: 
· Insufficient soakaway for the size of the dwelling. 
·  Overmassing of the site which is impacting on the area available to provide a soakaway and biodiversity net gain on site.
· Biodiversity Net Gain deficit and the removal of the holm oak – a report suggests that the location of the building within the site could be moved which would mean that the tree could be retained. The Committee is disappointed to see the majority of biodiversity net gain is proposed to be met off site from an application purporting to be a low-carbon development/ecohouse. 
· Safety of access – the route into the new dwelling would appear to be conflicted and across private land (a concern raised by a neighbour); and the lack of pavement along the Plymouth Road to this junction is not conducive to active travel.

4.	LICENSING APPLICATION
To consider the following application to vary the current Premises Licence at Morrisons Daily Totnes Service Station (formerly known as Morrisons Service Station) at Station Road, Totnes, TQ9 5JR.  

The application is to extend the: 
· Supply of alcohol off the premises to 24hours daily Monday to Sunday.
· Remove the conditions listed in the Annex 2 & 3 of the current premises licence and add in Annex 2 the conditions listed in Section M of the variation application.  
The Committee voted to suspend Standing Orders to allow: Cllr Beavis to speak about the impact of this proposal on the residents, some of whom are vulnerable, in Priory Drive; and Cllr Trant to express concerns that any anti-social behaviour spilling into Borough Park could have a negative impact on future funding for facilities in the park. The Committee voted to return to Standing Orders.

Cllr Bennett shared representations that he had received from residents in Station Road about existing anti-social behaviour around the Petrol Station, and Cllrs shared concerns about the impact on Rushbrook, lack of security, proximity of the skate park and Borough Park, and that the points made by the Council to a previous application for a 24 hour licence for this business still apply. It was AGREED that the officer would find the previous response, update and circulate to Committee members for comment. 

Totnes Town Council’s position is that it objects to the variation for the following reasons:
•             Public Safety – concern that the location could attract those driving under the influence of alcohol. Protection of the staff working in the store between 0000-0600.
•             Prevention of Public Nuisance – the service station sits in a residential area and noise will adversely affect the residents of Priory Drive and Station Road. Concerns that the proximity of Borough Park could see those purchasing alcohol using the park for consumption and creating  anti-social behaviour problems in this locality.
•             Prevention of Crime and Disorder – 24 hour sale of alcohol could see this location become a magnet for the homeless, drug and alcohol addicts.
•             Protection of Children from Harm – impact on young people given the close proximity to KEVICC, Rushbrook, the Skate Park and Vire Island.

Cllr Hodgson left the meeting at 19.25hrs. 

5.	NATIONAL PLANNING POLICY FRAMEWORK
To consider to Government’s consultation on ‘proposed reforms to the National Planning Policy Framework and other changes to the planning system’ and make any recommendation to Full Council (deadline for responses 23rd September 2024).
It was AGREED to circulate the text of the recommendation to Committee members for comment:

To RECOMMEND to Full Council that it replies to the consultation with the following comments: 
· Housing Numbers – there is not enough evidence on the topography and landscape of an area to be able to support the new-build numbers required in the proposed changes.
· Community Infrastructure Levy should be included for all new builds.
· No mention of the proportion of social housing to affordable housing that should be attained.
· No mention of the environmental standards required of the new buildings.
· Insufficient detail about, and no commitment to provide, the infrastructure required (roads, schools, health) to support the year-on-year house building targets.

The Committee voted to suspend Standing Orders to allow District Cllr Allen to request that the Committee forwards any draft response to her to feed into the South Hams District Council’s consultation response. The Committee voted to return to Standing Orders.

6.	TRAFFIC AND TRANSPORT FORUM
To note the minutes from the Traffic and Transport Forum and Steering Group held on 31st July, including the recommendation from the Steering Group under item 2 (Peninsula Transport Implementation Plan) and make a recommendation to Full Council.
[bookmark: _Hlk175646586]Noted. To RECOMMEND to Full Council that it supports the intension of being an official stakeholder with Peninsula Transport but that engaging solely at Town Council Level has previously met with limited response, and therefore the Town Council should also seek District and County Councillor representation with Peninsula Transport.

7.	DATE OF NEXT MEETING
To note the date of the next meeting of the Planning Committee – Monday 16th September 2024 at 6.30pm in the Guildhall.
Noted. Cllr Smallridge sent her apologies for the September meeting as she will be away.

The meeting closed at 7.55pm.

Sara Halliday
Governance and Projects Manager
August 2024 

























ITEM 5 – CONSIDERATION OF RECOMMENDATIONS

5a.  Full Council, 1st July 2024
[bookmark: _Hlk143779725]No recommendations. 

5b. Council Matters Committee, 8th July 2024 
Item 6 – Financial Regulations. To RECOMMEND to Full Council that the revised Financial Regulations are adopted subject to the proposed amendments given verbally by the Clerk.

Item 8 – Information and Data Protection Policy. To RECOMMEND to Full Council that the reviewed Information and Data Protection Policy is adopted.

Item 9 – Freedom of Information Publication Scheme. To RECOMMEND to Full Council that the updated Freedom of Information Publication Scheme is adopted.

Item 10 – Complaints Procedure. To RECOMMEND to Full Council that the reviewed Complaints Procedure is adopted.

Item 11 – Vexatious Behaviour Policy. To RECOMMEND to Full Council that the reviewed Vexatious Behaviour Policy is adopted.

5c.  Planning Committee, 15th July 2024
No recommendations.

5d.  Town Matters Committee, 22nd July 2024
Item 3 – Open Spaces, Sports, Recreation and Wellbeing Plan Review. To RECOMMEND to Full Council that the draft Totnes Town Council Open Space, Sports, Recreation and Wellbeing Plan is adopted.

5e.  Planning Committee, 19th August 2024
Item 5 – National Planning Policy Framework Consultation. To RECOMMEND to Full Council that it replies to the consultation with the following comments: 
· Housing Numbers – there is not enough evidence on the topography and landscape of an area to be able to support the new-build numbers required in the proposed changes.
· Community Infrastructure Levy should be included for all new builds.
· No mention of the proportion of social housing to affordable housing that should be attained.
· No mention of the environmental standards required of the new buildings.
· Insufficient detail about, and no commitment to provide, the infrastructure required (roads, schools, health) to support the year-on-year house building targets.

Item 6 – Traffic and Transport Forum, Engagement with Peninsula Transport. To RECOMMEND to Full Council that it supports the intension of being an official stakeholder with Peninsula Transport but that engaging solely at Town Council Level has previously met with limited response, and therefore the Town Council should also seek District and County Councillor representation with Peninsula Transport.




ITEM 6 ECONOMY WORKING GROUP – COMMUNITY ECONOMIC PLAN 

To RECOMMEND to Full Council the proposed Steering Group membership for South Hams District Council’s Community Economic Plan. 
 
Businesses in Totnes and surrounding parishes (approx. 400 addresses to invite)  
Aspiration that x5-10 business owners/representatives will join the steering group representing the variety of business sectors within the town. Potential steering group members already identified by cllrs include The Bull Inn, Riverford, Valeport, Dartington Trust, South Devon Food Hub, Apricot Centre, Little Ant Insurance.  NB, we also have a list of business owners who ‘signed up for information’ at Community of Dragons event, although some of these are from outside of the area.  As well as emailing the entire list, councillors to speak direct to specific contacts to engage them in the process.  

Cllr Nick Roberts representing: 
· Transition Town 
· Totnes Heritage Trust 
· Totnes Town Council Economy Working Group 
Cllr Jeff Chinnock representing: 
· Inclusive Totnes 
· Totnes Town Council Economy Working Group 
Cllr Matt Trant representing: 
· High Street businesses / local business owners 
· Totnes Town Council Economy Working Group 
Cllr Jacqi Hodson representing 
· TRAYE  
· Devon County Council 
· Totnes Town Council 
Cllr Emily Price representing:
· Totnes Heritage Trust
Totnes Chamber of Commerce 
REconomy Centre 
Schumacher College 
Emma Foster (SHDC) - Totnes Market Traders contact 
District Cllr John Birch – South Hams District Council 
Totnes Caring 
Bridgetown Alive 
KEVICC 
Totnes Progressive School 










ITEM 8 - LIST OF MEETING DATES, COMMUNICATIONS POINTS AND LINK COUNCILLOR UPDATES

	Month
	Full Council, 7pm
	Council Matters Committee, 6.30pm
	Planning Committee, 6.30pm
	Town Matters Committee, 6.30pm

	September 2024
	Monday 2nd
	Monday 9th
	Monday 16th 
	Monday 23rd

	October 2024
	Monday 7th
	Monday 14th
	Monday 21st 
	None

	November 2024
	Monday 4th 
	Monday 11th 
	Monday 18th 
	Monday 25th 

	December 2024
	Monday 2nd 
	Monday 9th 
	Monday 16th 
	None



September
Full Council – 2nd September at 6.30pm 
Council Matters Committee – 9th September at 6.30pm 
Planning Committee – 16th September at 6.30pm
Environment and Public Realm Working Group – Wednesday 18th September at 4.30pm
Town Matters Committee – 23rd September at 6.30pm
Econom6pmy Working Group – Tuesday 24th September at 6pm
Community Working Group – Monday 30th September at 6pm

October
Full Council – 7th October at 6.30pm 
Council Matters Committee – 14th October at 6.30pm 
Planning Committee – 21st October at 6.30pm
Strategy Delivery Group – 22nd October at 6pm
Town Matters Committee – no meeting
Traffic and Transport Forum and Steering Group – 30th October at 6.30pm

November
Full Council – 4th November at 6.30pm 
Council Matters Committee – 11th November at 6.30pm 
Planning Committee – 18th November at 6.30pm
Strategy Delivery Group – No meeting
Town Matters Committee – 25th November at 6.30pm

December
Full Council – 2nd December at 6.30pm 
Council Matters Committee – 9th December at 6.30pm 
Planning Committee – 16th December at 6.30pm
Strategy Delivery Group – 18th December at 12pm
Town Matters Committee – no meeting

Communications Points – please check the Totnes Town Council ‘News’ page Further verbal updates to be given by the Clerk at the meeting and a list of recent press releases is in the Clerk’s Report. 

Link Councillor/Councillor Representative on Outside Body Updates None received.
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